Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

September 13, 2010
The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw at 7:04 P.M., at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present were Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Enforcement Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane and one (1) resident.  

The Supervisor asked all to join in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Supervisor Sydoriw adjourned the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor, and introduced Carl Gilliland from Just Energy.

Mr. Gilliland was filling in for his brother Patrick Gilliland who had met with Councilperson Hebbard earlier in the week. He explained the Just Energy is a Canadian based company who has been in business for fifteen (15) years, and supply 1.6 million small businesses with gas and electric.

Just Energy offers a “Price Protection Program” by fixing the rate of the per kilowatt hour for a period of one (1) to five (5) years.  Six (6) months prior to the expiration of the contract a Representative would meet in person to discuss the renewal terms. In addition, if the market rate drops below the fixed rate for any extended period of time, the rate could be adjusted for the remainder of the contract. They attach to National Grid so that only one bill is produced each month. 
Several questions were answered and discussion continued while Councilperson Hebbard and Mr. Gilliland reviewed copies of our current billings.

Mr. Gilliland was thanked for his presentation and Supervisor Sydoriw asked if anyone had any other matters to bring before the Board.  No one did and the Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting.
There were no County Legislators present.

The Highway Superintendent had not arrived, so the Highway Report will be given later.

The Supervisor asked for the Assessors Report. The Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that an agreement has been reached on the Verizon case.  He is still working on the other one.  Sent the change of addresses to Sue at the school for the tax bills.  He is starting to get ready for the fall field work.
The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Terry Williamson, Codes Officer, informed the Board that on December 15th 2010 there will be a new addition to the Building Codes.  He and Gary attended a mandatory training session that addressed the new changes.  In the past NYS has provided us with two (2) sets of books but we were told earlier in the year that municipalities would have to pay for them.  

Apparently, NYSERDA received a big chunk of money from the stimulus and they made a deal with the state that if they could teach a few energy conservation classes to the codes officers they would buy the books for us, which save the Town $918.00 for two (2) sets of books.  This will be the 3rd time in six (6) years that the state has reprinted all new code books.  They used to send updates and we would insert or remove pages as necessary, seems like that would be a whole lot less money than printing all new books. 

Mr. Williamson stated that the issuance of permits is down 35% since 2005.  Councilperson Husted asked if Terry attended the energy conservation classes and was told both Terry and Gary attended.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and advised the Board the water report is attached to their agenda and is as follows:
Month: August

· Replaced 2 meter valves at 2 separate locations in Tindal Manor. The home owners were performing maintenance to their water systems and they could not get the water to shut off. Had to go to Lowes & Seneca Plumbing for supplies.

· Had Jeff Hanrahan finish the water meter installation at the Town Pool. I did not have the proper tools to finish the job. The system will have to be properly drained before winter so the lines and meter do not freeze. Please contact Jim Wharram or myself to have this done.

· Marked water lines for 4 different UFPO’s.

· We had an issue with one of our chlorine pumps on Friday 8/13. The pump kept losing its prime and Jim Wharram and I had to keep manually resetting the pump because our back up pump was not working. After spending the evening doing this I got a hold of Jack Dodson to contact another local operator to see if they had a spare pump we could borrow until I purchased a new one. He got a hold of the Paris Hill operator and he had a couple pumps he was not using any more and said that we could borrow one. Saturday morning I met him at his facility and brought the pump back to our facility. We still have his on-line and I don’t plan on replacing it until our water tank repairs are complete. We have since purchased a new pump and rebuilt the one that was losing prime.

· On Friday August 20th I borrowed 12 lengths of 3” fire hose from the fire department. I hooked them up to a 2 ½” valve in the meter pit in front of the water tank. The hoses were run from the water tank to the ditch on the north side of the Thruway.

· On Saturday August 21st I attached a blow off valve on a fire hydrant on Berkshire drive. This was installed previous to us draining the water tank. Pump #2 was put on manual operation and the valve in front of the water tank shut off. Once I had the blow off valve adjusted properly we started draining the water tank. The water tank was empty by the following Tuesday morning and the water pressure is staying at a steady 62 lbs. The property owners on Berkshire Drive were told that the hydrant would be left on until all repairs to the water tank were completed. It looks like we may have to do some repair work on the lawn in front of the hydrant because we are wearing a hole in the ground.

· On Wednesday August 25th a crew from Murphy Excavating met us at the water tank to replace the leaking valve in front of the tank. The water was shut off in front of the old Kernan house and the water drained out. The repairs were completed around 3pm and the system was restored to Eureka road.

· I received a phone call from Greg Sydoriw about an issue with dirty water on Newman Drive. I stopped over after work and started flushing hydrants. The water on South Street seemed clean but Newman Drives water was brownish. There is no hydrant on the road so it is hard to get cleared up. Jim & I spent until 10:30 that night flushing hydrants and Greg had a couple neighbors keep their garden hoses running to help clear the water up. We found out the next day that Mohawk Valley Water Authority had a valve shut off over by Byrne Dairy that caused this issue. We have told them many times in the past that they need to contact us and put us on notice when they are performing maintenance on their system.
The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported; “In August we loaned out 1,622 items and purchased twenty-five (25) new books for $367.12.  Volunteers are removing damaged books and books that have not been read in ten years.

The Supervisor thanked Riley and asked for the Attorney’s Report.  Gregory Mattacola, Attorney for the Town reported:  

Zoning- Local Law #2 was sent in to the Dept. of state for filing.

Nuisance Dog Cases- There are several outstanding nuisance dog cases currently which are requiring court appearances, working with the dog control officer, etc.  We also just finished a dangerous dog case.

Handbook- The handbook has been approved as of the last meeting and we are working on the final draft to distribute to Town employees.
Tax Assessment cases- We received two (2) court petitions by two (2) different taxpayers to challenge their assessment.  I am working with the Assessor on these matters.  We have reached a tentative agreement on one of them and are awaiting approval of it by one of the interested parties.  On the second case, we may be close to an agreement.

Changes to the handbook will be done by resolution.  The current handbook is missing the code of ethics.  Councilperson Eisnor stated he would e-mail the code of ethics to Attorney Mattacola tomorrow.

Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young requested clarification on the mandatory drug testing; specifically would drug testing be required if a driver were to hit a deer?  The Board replied that the handbook states drug testing is required if the accident results in any damage.  Deputy Young questioned if all parties would be paid for their time (including overtime) while the drug testing was being conducted.  The Board replied that yes they would. 

 Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Mr. Mattacola for his report.

The Town Clerk’s report stated that in August we sold five (5) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-nine (69) licenses for $402.00.  The County’s share was $119.85, $24.00 was sent to Ag & Markets for the spaying and neutering program and the Town’s commission was $258.15.

We sold one (1) marriage license for $50.00 for which the Town realized $22.50.  We issued one (1) peddlers permit for $25.00.

Councilperson Husted asked the Deputy Town Clerk Jody Burdick how the Blood Drive on September 11, 2010 went.  She advised we had twenty-six (26) donors and four (4) double red donors for a total of thirty-two (32).

Supervisor Sydoriw started the Board comments by stating the Summer Fun in the Park program is now over.  The program lasted twenty-three (23) days and entertained 243 children; an average of 11 children per day; with a high of seventeen (17) and a low of three (3).
The Girl Scouts- Silver Award at the Hecla Church, asked the Supervisor for some stones for a project they are working on.  He donated what they were asking for.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that he told Jim Whittemore to fix the ramp at the Lowell Church and to send him the bill.  He stated he has not received a bill yet and possibly never will.

He asked about the Shed Road “bump” created from the paving.  Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young stated that he spoke with Fred at American Asphalt and it will be corrected.  

Councilperson Husted had no comments.

Councilperson Eisnor told the Board he received a call from Judge Ossont stating both judges still need to get their certificates.  The cost will be $400.00 each and he wanted the Board to be aware.  The Board stated that there is no choice in the matter, the Judges must be certified and it was included in their budget.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that now that the renovations in the Justice Court have been completed, they should leave the outside door unlocked.

Councilperson Hebbard commented that the Summerfest program was better attended than anticipated.  There were over 600 people in attendance.  He is getting good feedback from the Firemen also.  They do want to do it again next year.  Councilperson Husted stated the chicken barbeque at the Westmoreland Pool did extremely well also.
Supervisor Sydoriw told the Board the Sales Tax check was received from Oneida County, $280,786.69.  This is an increase of $38,310.30 over 2009, year to date.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the NYSTA Agreement is done and the check was received.  The Employee handbook is ready to go and the Justice Court renovations are 99% complete.  The standpipe completion date is October 15, 2010, hopefully before.  The valve work is completed.  He advised the members that copies of two (2) other Town’s dog licensing laws were included in their correspondence and the dog issue will be reviewed at the next meeting.

The Supervisor made the Board aware of the injuries sustained by the Dog Control Officer, Sue Gardinier and that while she is convalescing Judy Quisnal will cover her duties.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board for their thoughts on Just Energy.  The Supervisor tabled this issue until next month.

The Highway Superintendent arrived at 8:15 P.M.

A new Snow and Ice Agreement was received from Oneida County DPW which incorporates Attorney Mattacola’s suggestions.  The Attorney stated he is fine with the new contract.
126 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor and the Highway Superintendent to sign the amended Oneida County Snow & Ice Agreement.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the bids for the 2011 dump truck are in.  They received two (2) bids for Ford trucks, one for $30,222.00 and one for $30,909.00.  The State Bid is $38,000.00.
The Highway Superintendent offered to take the slide off dump box from truck #5 and putting it on truck #10 and buying a lighter truck for the Superintendent to use, he estimates savings of $5,000.00.  After discussion, Highway Superintendent Eddy stated we should just drop it until next year.  T he Board agreed.

Highway Superintendent Eddy informed the Board that Affordable Paving was paving a driveway on Creaser Road and damaged 200 feet of the road with a bobcat and the paver.  The Superintendent informed the foreman that they would be responsible for the damages. American Asphalt quoted $4,700.00 to repair.

Attorney Mattacola advised the Superintendent to call the company and make them aware of the quote.  If they have any problems, call him and he will handle it.  Councilperson Husted asked if the fiber matt will make it through the winter.  Attorney Mattacola stated that we have to give a time frame (limited) for them to make it right.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the repairs to Shed Road have been scheduled and if there is any more ditching to be done.  The Superintendent replied Shed Road will be repaired tomorrow and the ditching is being done now.

There were several Highway vouchers that required clarification.

The Supervisor thanked Superintendent Eddy for his report.

127 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor for the following budget modifications:

General Fund: from A2270

$500.00 
to 
A8810.400 Cemeteries
General Fund: from A1410.200
$600.00
to
A1410.400 Town Clerk

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

128 A motion to accept and place on file the reports of the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Officer, was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

129 A motion to accept the minutes of August 9, 2010 as written was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

130 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims; 206 through 226; which total $122,024.07, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

131 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers; 365 through 409; which total $37,503.57 was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

132 A motion to approve and order paid the Water District claims: Westmoreland Water District; claims 53 through 61; which total $15,310.47 and Tindall Consolidated Water District; claims 10 and 11; which total $6,623.87, was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the next regular meeting will be at 7:00 P.M. on October 11, 2010.  The Supervisor will be working on the 2011 Budget this week.  A Special meeting will be held on October 5, 2010 at 7:00 P.M., where the Tentative Budget will be distributed to Board members.
133 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 8:54 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick
Deputy Town Clerk

Communications received:

1. Oneida County Department of Finance- potential properties within the Town of Westmoreland to be auctioned on September 16, 2010
2. Oneida County Association of Towns- September meeting- Buffalo Head September 21, 2010 at 5:30 P.M.
3. Seminar registration-Red Flags For Fraud- September 29, 2010 at SUNYIT
4. Westmoreland Planning Board Minutes of August 23, 2010

5. Westmoreland Planning Board Minutes of September 7, 2010

6. Oneida County Department of Public Works- amended Snow & Ice Agreement
7. Town of New Hartford- sample Dog Law

8. Town of Oswegatchie- sample Dog Law

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-August
          $  11,618.00
2. COVAC`



Fuel


          $    1,839.87
3. Westmoreland Central School

Fuel-July

          $    1,256.83
4. Stanwix Heights V.F.D.

Fuel


          $         76.10
5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-August
          $  11,910.00

6. Westmoreland Fire District

Fuel July

          $       459.21
7. New York State Thruway Authority
Water Bill Settlement           $  60,480.00

8. County of Oneida


1st Qtr Mort Tax Dist. 
          $  35,818.88

9. County of Oneida


2nd Qtr Sales Tax 
          $280,786.69

